### **MINUTES**

### ALTA TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

Thursday, June 20, 2019, 9:00 AM

Alta Community Center, 10351 E. Highway 210, Alta, Utah

PRESENT:

Mayor Harris Sondak

Council Member Margaret Bourke

Council Member Cliff Curry

Council Member Elise Morgan (via telephone)

Council Member Sheridan Davis

STAFF PRESENT: John Guldner, Town Administrator

Chris Cawley, Assistant Town Administrator

Piper Lever, Town Clerk Jen Clancy, Deputy Town Clerk Mike Morey, Town Marshal Polly Samuels, Town Attorney

OTHERS:

Karen Travis, Roger Bourke, Del Draper, Dan Shilling, Greg Baumgartner,

Doug Folsom

### WORK SESSION TO DISCUSS ZONING ORDINANCE CHANGES

00:00:01

Mayor Sondak opened the work session at 9:00 a.m. and invited Town Administrator John Guldner to give the Council a briefing on the zoning ordinance changes.

00:04:45

Administrator Guldner explained that the Planning Commission began the process of creating the proposed zoning ordinances in September 2016, and they've had 14 meetings and two public hearings regarding the changes. The Town Council also held a public hearing on the proposal in April of this year. The biggest issues were with the Albion Basin Protection Overlay Zone. The Planning Commission looked at 75 separate sections of the Town Code, and there seemed to be good consensus on most of them. Administrator Guldner proposed that the Council look at four key points remaining and try to reach a consensus. Staff would then draft language according to their decision. The four key points were:

- Does the Town want the Albion Basin Protection Overlay Zone?
- What should the boundaries be?
- How do they handle non-conforming uses and structures?
- What was the appropriate setbacks for waterways and appropriate coverage?

00:03:15

Mayor Sondak said it seemed clear that the Town Council thought that the Albion Basin was of a different status than other parts of the Town and it ought to be recognized that way. Regarding the boundaries, he agreed with the explanation in Administrator Guldner's memo explaining the reasoning behind the proposed boundary lines. Those boundaries may be difficult for the residents to understand, but they were rational and defendable. He suggested that they adopt the boundaries shown on the map provided by staff. Referencing the map, the Council discussed the concerns raised by the residents. Mayor Sondak suggested including the Albion Meadows in the Protection Overlay Zone and extending the line down to Vail Ridge. Regarding the issue of non-conforming structures, Mayor Sondak recommended allowing 250 gross square feet, one time, which was what Salt Lake County allowed.

### 00:07:56

Council Member Curry said that the allowance for 250 square feet should be applied inside and outside of the Albion Basin Protection Overlay Zone. He requested that this permissive use not be allowed to further extend any non-conformance. For example, if a home was already inside the waterway setback, it would not be allowed to extend further into that setback.

Council Member Bourke said that at least two cabins were almost entirely within the waterway setback. She asked if he was suggesting that the waterway setback trump non-conforming use provisions, and Council Member Curry answered affirmatively. Council Member Bourke said that they should allow structures to exceed height restrictions if they did not expand horizontally. She wanted to be sure current cabin owners could do more than just maintain their existing cabins.

### 00:12:03

Administrator Guldner said that under the current code, a non-conforming structure could expand by 250 square feet, with the recommendation of the Building Official and approval from the Land Use Authority for building and safety.

### 00:13:14

Mayor Sondak addressed the waterway setback. He felt that it would be appropriate to have a 100-foot setback within the Overlay Zone, and a 50-foot setback in the rest of the Town. There was a brief discussion regarding coverage.

### 00:15:37

Council Member Curry had a few suggestions, which he offered to share with the Council in writing after the meeting. He felt that the term "footprint" needed to be properly defined. He suggested the language, "all exterior surfaces of an existing structure where currently located." The cabin owners should be allowed to tear down and rebuild their structures, but restricted to the existing footprint. They would also have to meet all other applicable regulations and petition the Planning Commission for permission. For the waterway regulation, he suggested that the code include language requiring all construction to stay 20 feet outside of the embankment. The code used to include this regulation, but it was removed at some point.

The Council discussed the option of tearing down and rebuilding cabins in the Albion Basin Protection Overlay Zone, and Council Member Curry felt that it should be on a case-by-case basis. Attorney Polly Samuels said that the Town would open itself up to legal challenges when the

decision was discretionary. When the regulations were clearly defined, there was less chance that the Town's decisions would be challenged.

00:33:45

Council Member Bourke supported the Protection Overlay Zone and agreed that this was a unique area of the Town. She questioned the boundary near Alf's Restaurant and Albion Fen. Administrator Guldner gave a brief history of Alf's in relation to the wetlands. Council Member Bourke addressed non-conforming uses and asked if the Town could provide some kind of checklist or memo explaining what the parameters were to the residents. She wanted it to be clear what was being imposed by the Town and what was being imposed by other jurisdictions. Staff said that they could do something like that, but they needed to be sure it was formatted correctly. They didn't want to further any misunderstanding. Regarding coverage, Council Member Bourke asked that the definition be changed in terms of a grassy lawn. She didn't think a lawn was appropriate for the watershed.

00:52:13 Two the times and the presentation of the contract of

Council Member Davis wanted to see the protection area clarified as the "Upper" Albion Basin Protection Overlay Zone. She agreed with the Mayor's suggested changes to the boundary, and she agreed with Council Member Curry regarding the waterway setback, including the restriction to build outside of the embankment. Council Member Davis was unsettled with the idea of tear down and rebuild without clarification in the Code. This would require further discussion with the Council.

00:54:30

Mayor Sondak asked staff to move forward in drafting the ordinance to reflect the Council's decision on these issues.

00:55:18

<u>Del Draper</u>, a resident, supported the Mayor's proposal on the 250 square foot expansion allowance. He wanted to be sure that he and the other cabin owners had the ability to tear down and rebuild their cabins if they needed or wanted to do so. He was concerned that the term "waterway" could be interpreted as any little stream. He asked that the map outlining the waterways be included and referenced in the code.

Mayor Sondak adjourned the work session at 10:00 a.m.

### 1. CALL THE MEETING TO ORDER

00:00:10

Mayor Sondak called the meeting to order 10:09 a.m. and opened the public hearing.

### 2. PUBLIC HEARINGS

• To receive comments and questions regarding the final amendments to the 2018-2019 fiscal General Fund Budget.

- To receive comments and questions regarding the proposed 2019-2010 fiscal budgets (General Fund, Sewer and Water Enterprise Funds) and the proposed Certified Tax Rate (CTR).
- To receive comments and suggestions regarding the proposed 2019-2010 fiscal budget and Certified Tax Rate for the Alta Special Service District.

00:02:35

Roger Bourke, a resident, was concerned that the proposed budget didn't include money that would allow staff to research the threat to the water supply by the three houses in West Grizzly Gulch. He also expressed concerned about ACVB, and suggested that they reexamine how the market around rentals had changed.

Mayor Sondak said that they would be discussing both of those issues later in the meeting.

There were no other comments and the public hearing was closed.

### 3. The CITIZEN INPUT CONTROL OF THE CASE OF THE CONTROL OF THE CONTROL OF THE CASE OF THE

Roger Bourke, a resident, reported on Canyon Cleanup Day and noted that the Snowpine construction site contained much trash. He asked that the Town withhold the bond from the company until the site was cleaned up.

00.10.40

Staff read a letter from Dan Ketner, representing the Alta Resort Shuttle. (Attached)

00:12:14

<u>Dan Shilling</u>, a resident, promoted his recent book, which would be released on Tuesday. He would be doing a book signing with ACE next month.

### 4. <u>APPROVAL OF THE TOWN COUNCIL MAY 9, 2019 MEETING MINUTES</u>

00:15:50-

**MOTION:** Council Member Davis moved that the Town Council APPROVE the minutes for the May 9, 2019 Town Council Meeting. Council Member Bourke seconded the motion. The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council.

5. AWARDING OF THE TOWN INSURANCE (LIABILITY, PROPERTY & AUTO)
AND WORKERS COMPENSATION INSURANCE FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY
1, 2019 – JUNE 30, 2010 TO UTAH LOCAL GOVERNMENTS TRUST - Greg
Baumgartner

00:16:21

Greg Baumgartner, representing Utah Local Government's Trust, spoke about the insurance renewal and noted that the liability insurance would increase from \$3 million to \$5 million at no additional cost to the Town. The Town's premiums would also be decreasing a little this year.

Doug Folsom, with Utah Local Government's Trust, presented the Trust Accountability Program (TAP) Award to the Town of Alta. This was the fourth consecutive year that Alta would receive this recognition. There was a cash award connected to the 2018 TAP Award.

## 6. PRESENTATION, DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION OF AMENDMENTS TO CAPITAL PROJECT FUND PLAN

00:26:18

Piper Lever explained that there already was a Capital Projects Plan in place, which was created in June 2017. One of the projects on that list had been completed under budget. The Capital Projects Committee proposed amending the existing plan, including the following projects:

- Alta Central Phone/ Radio Recorder Software Upgrade
  - Marshal's Office Inventory Management Closet at Firehouse
  - Marshal's Office Security Cameras
  - Town Office Carpet/Paint
  - Town Office Roof
  - Flagstaff Parking Area Asphalt Replacement
  - Town of Alta Facilities Programming Project

#### 00:28:05

Mayor Sondak gave a brief background of the formation of the Capital Projects Committee, its participating members, and the discussions they had in coming up with these projects. He explained that the Town was limited by the State as to how much money it could have in General Fund reserves. Excess funds could be transferred into restricted accounts, such as the capital projects fund. It was noted that the Capital Project Plan could be revised at any time. There was a discussion regarding the funds they would need for a community center.

### 7. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-9</u> <u>AMENDING WATER RATES</u>

00:48:05

Mayor Sondak explained that the current water rate was not producing enough revenue to cover the cost to supply the water to the Town. In addition, a debt was discovered and needed to be repaid from the water and sewer funds. Staff was proposing to increase the water rate by 22.5%, which would generate \$150,000 in revenue annually. They were also anticipating a grant, in which the Town would have to pay matching funds.

**MOTION:** Council Member Bourke moved that the Town Council ADOPT Resolution 2019-R-9 amending water rates. Council Member Davis seconded the motion.

The Council discussed the recently discovered debt. Council Member Bourke was concerned that they still didn't know the original terms of that debt. The language of the proposed amendment said that the Town considered a immediate priority to pay the debt. Council Member Curry suggested wording become "begin to pay." Council Member Bourke also asked that more research be conducted to discover the origins of the debt and the terms.

**MOTION:** Council Member Cliff moved to AMEND Resolution 2019-R-9, as proposed. Mayor Harris seconded the amendment. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak, and Council Members Davis, Morgan, and Curry voting "Aye," and Council Member Bourke voting "Nay". The motion carried, 4 to 1:

Mayor Sondak called for a vote on the motion to adopt the Resolution, as amended. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak, and Council Members Davis, Morgan, and Curry voting "Aye", and Council Member Bourke voting "Nay." The motion carried, 4 to 1.

## 8. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-8</u> AMENDING SEWER RATES

rango kalang kempilih terdapat dan bidan kempilikan ber

an e a paretralia de da<sup>te</sup>traliste destrala en el ar-

01:13:20

Mayor Sondak explained that this Resolution was similar to the previous item. Staff was proposing to increase the sewer rate by 30% to cover the cost of expenses, debt repayment, and future projects. The increase would generate \$100,000 annually.

**MOTION:** Council Member Davis moved that the Town Council ADOPT Resolution 2019-R-8 amending sewer rates. Council Member Bourke seconded the motion.

Council Member Bourke expressed similar concerns with this increase as she did with the water rate increase. Council Member Curry suggested language changes similar to the previous item.

**MOTION:** Council Member Davis moved to AMEND Resolution 2019-R-8, as proposed. Mayor Sondak seconded the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak, and Council Members Davis, Morgan, and Curry voting "Aye," and Council Member Bourke voting "Nay." The motion carried, 4 to 1.

Mayor Sondak called for a vote on the motion to adopt Resolution 2019-R-8, as amended. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak, and Council Members Davis, Morgan, and Curry voting "Aye," and Council Member Bourke voting "Nay." The motion carried, 4 to 1.

# 9. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-6 ADOPTING</u> TOWN COUNCIL 2018-2019 FINAL BUDGETS (GENERAL FUND, SEWER AND WATER ENTERPRISE FUNDS)

01:26:25

Mayor Sondak introduced the item.

**MOTION:** Council Member Morgan moved that the Town Council ADOPT Resolution 2019-R-6, adopting Town Council 2018-2019 Final Budgets (General Fund, Sewer and Water Enterprise Funds). Mayor Sondak seconded the motion.

There was some discussion regarding one amount listed in the budget, and staff explained that this was there in the case that they would need to balance the budget after the final expenses and revenue came in over the next few weeks. It was unlikely that they would need to use those funds.

Mayor Sondak called for a vote on the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak and Council Members Morgan, Bourke, Curry, and Davis voting "Aye." The motion carried.

### 10. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-10</u> <u>ESTABLISHING THE CERTIFIED TAX RATE FOR ALTA SPECIAL SERVICE</u> <u>DISTRICT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2019-2020</u>

01:40:10

Mayor Sondak stated that the Special Service District proposed a zero budget and a zero Certified Tax Rate.

MOTION: Council Member Curry moved that the Town Council ADOPT Resolution 2019-R-10, establishing the Certified Tax Rate for Alta Special Service District for Fiscal Year 2019-2020. Council Member Bourke seconded the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak and Council Members Morgan, Bourke, Curry, and Davis voting "Aye." The motion carried.

### 11. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-11</u> REGARDING FIXED EQUIPMENT LEASE OF 2019 TOYOTA TACOMA

01:41:19

Mayor Sondak asked if this resolution could be adopted before the proposed budget. Staff stated that the resolution would be effective July 1<sup>st</sup>, and it would be part of the 2019-2020 budget. Attorney Samuels recommended they table the approval of this resolution until after the approval of the proposed budget.

# 12. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-7 AMENDING TOWN COUNCIL 2019-2020 BUDGETS (GENERAL FUND, SEWER AND WATER ENTERPRISE FUNDS, AND PROPOSED CERTIFIED TAX RATE FOR THE TOWN OF ALTA FOR FISCAL YEAR 2019-2020)</u>

Attorney Samuels made a few suggestions to the Resolution, including a change to all reference s of "final budget" read, "proposed budget." She listed the sections where this change would apply.

MOTION: Mayor Sondak moved to ADOPT Resolution 2019-R-7 adopting the proposed budgets for the Town of Alta for Fiscal Year 2019-2020 (General Fund, Sewer and Water Enterprise Funds, and proposed Certified Tax Rate), with amendments as proposed by legal counsel. Council Member Curry seconded the motion.

Mayor Sondak drew their attention to an assumption about the use of unused fund balance. Staff explained that this was essentially a plug-in number that would be used in the case that the expenditures exceed revenues at the end of the fiscal year. Staff was not concerned about this number.

Mayor Sondak called for a vote on the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak and Council Members Morgan, Bourke, Curry, and Davis voting "Aye." The motion carried.

2:00:15

The Town Council took a five-minute break.

### 11. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON RESOLUTION 2019-R-11</u> REGARDING FIXED EQUIPMENT LEASE OF 2019 TOYOTA TACOMA

02:05:18

The discussion returned to Item 11 and Mayor Sondak asked for a motion.

with the land that the property for the first the second of the property for the contract of t

THE REPORT OF THE PROPERTY OF

MOTION: Council Member Bourke moved that the Town Council ADOPT Resolution 2019-R-11 regarding fixed equipment lease of a 2019 Toyota Tacoma. Council Member Davis seconded the motion.

Council Member Bourke noted inconsistencies in some of the language of the agreement. Attorney Samuels explained that the language was provided by Zions Bank, and they didn't have the flexibility to change much of it. The term of the lease was for two years.

Mayor Sondak called for a vote on the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak and Council Members Morgan, Bourke, Curry, and Davis voting "Aye." The motion carried.

### 13. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON APPROVAL OF THE 2019-2020</u> TOWN COUNCIL MEETING SCHEDULE

02:13:19

Mayor Sondak stated that there had been some discussion regarding changing the day and time of the Town Council meetings for several reasons. Moving the meeting to Wednesday evenings may provide for better citizen attendance, less interference with vacations, and it wouldn't conflict with Council Member Morgan's work schedule. Mayor Sondak personally requested that the October meeting take place on the 10<sup>th</sup> rather than the 9<sup>th</sup> because of Yom Kippur. There was a discussion regarding the meeting in June in relation to budget approvals.

**MOTION:** Mayor Sondak moved that the Town Council APPROVE the 2019-2020 Town Council Meeting Schedule, as amended. Council Member Curry seconded the motion.

Council Member Bourke said that she wouldn't be able to attend the meeting on October 10<sup>th</sup>. She was concerned about holding evening meetings during winter months because it was dark and more dangerous. She suggested having daytime meetings during the winter months.

Council Member Morgan said they could try doing daytime and evening meetings, but one of the biggest complaints she had heard from residents about their meetings was that they could never attend because of work schedules. During the winter months, most of the population was here to

work at the ski lodges. She was proposing to try the evening schedule for one year and see how it went.

Jay Torgersen, Unified Fire Authority, commented that most of the other entities they serviced held meetings in the evening. It would allow more citizens to attend, and there would be fewer conflicts for the UFA since most emergencies happened during the day.

Karen Travis, a resident, agreed with Council Member Bourke's concerns about the condition of the roadways at night.

Council Member Curry was in favor of evening meetings.

Mayor Sondak called for a vote on the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak, and Council Members Davis, Morgan, and Curry voting "Aye," and Council Member Bourke voting "Nay." The motion carried, 4 to 1.

## 14. CONTRIBUTION AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE TOWN OF ALTA AND THE ALTA CHAMBER VISITORS BUREAU (ACVB) FOR FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2019 – JUNE 30, 2020

02:29:35

Mayor Sondak explained that action needed to be taken on the ACVB funding today. This action would allow the Town to pay the fees for July and then make possible changes to other payments during the next fiscal year.

Attorney Samuels recommended a few language changes to the agreement that would allow the Council to make changes in the future.

**MOTION:** Mayor Sondak moved that the Town Council APPROVE the Contribution Agreement between the Town of Alta and the Alta Chamber Visitors Bureau (ACVB) for Fiscal Year July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2020, with amendments as proposed by legal counsel. Council Member Davis seconded the motion. A voice vote was taken, with Mayor Sondak and Council Members Morgan, Bourke, Curry, and Davis voting "Aye." The motion carried.

### 15. MAYOR'S REPORT

02:36:37

Mayor Sondak reported on the actions and discussions of the CWC, the budget approval for UFA, the CRA, and the TRT Tax. The Summer Road dust control would take place on July 13<sup>th</sup>, and the road would be open on July 17<sup>th</sup>. In the last month, Mayor Sondak approved two temporary dog permits.

### 16. TREASURER'S REPORT

02:47:21

Town Administrator/Treasurer, John Guldner presented the Treasurer's Report for the month of May 2019. He explained the new format and highlighted a few items.

**MOTION:** Council Member Davis moved that the Town Council APPROVE the Treasurer's Report of May 2019. Council Member Morgan seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent of the Council.

### 17. <u>DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS</u>

### 02:51:00

Administrator Guldner reported that Dominion Energy had created a Snow Protection Group and they would be meeting with the building official. Beginning on Monday, they would start looking at every single meter in the Town of Alta to make sure there were no leaks and that they were covered correctly. The Planning Commission would meet on Tuesday at 3:00 p.m., and Meg Ryan from the Utah League of Cities and Towns would be making a presentation and providing some training. They would also be discussing the Wildland and Urban Interface Program regarding defensible space. Administrator Guldner also reported on the building permits for this year and noted that Alf's permit would be issued this afternoon.

### 02:58:45

Mayor Sondak said that there would be an election this year, and the filing deadline for candidacy had been the first week in June. There were two Town Council seats available and three candidates.

### 03:01:15

Assistant Town Administrator Chris Cawley reported on the upcoming census and said that he was the point person on this with the State. They would face some challenges, as some of the residents wouldn't be in Alta when the census was taken. The Tour of Utah would take place on August 12<sup>th</sup> and there would be several road closures. Last winter, UDOT painted a crosswalk in the Town, and that paint was now gone. UDOT had made plans and obtained funding to install a formal crossing which would be up to State standards. There would be no parking allowed adjacent to the crosswalk.

### 03:09:57

Deputy Town Clerk Jen Clancy said that the Caselle accounting modules were up and running, and staff would be fixing a few minor problems over the next few weeks. There would be an electronics waste recycling day on June 27<sup>th</sup>, and she would be putting up a list of what items could be recycled. Items could be brought to the fire station garage any time before June 27<sup>th</sup>.

### 03:13:09

Jay Torgersen, UFA, said that they had completed their swift water rescue training and reminded everyone to be cautious around rushing waters. There were concerns about flooding, and the UFA was prepared with sandbags and other items. They recently had Recruit Graduation, and now 25 new fire fighters were out working in the field. They would be hosting another Fire School 101, and he invited the Town Council to attend. He reminded everyone that fireworks were banned throughout the Town of Alta and the Forest Service ground.

03:18:15

Town Marshal Mike Morey reported on the planned Alta Ski Lifts summer operations and said that more information could be found at alta.com/summer. They planned to base as much of their operation as possible out of the Wildcat parking lot. He reported that Tom Bolen was retiring and Mike Roach would be hired as a full-time deputy in his place.

Council Member Morgan left the meeting at 1:33 p.m.

### 18. NEW BUSINESS

03:24:34

Council Member Bourke asked if Mayor Sondak had met with Bekee Hotze since their last meeting, and he answered negatively. She suggested that the Council consider hiring some sort of part-time staff person to help during the budget season next year. Mayor Sondak said that they had already taken that into consideration for next year, and some money was set aside in the budget for exactly that use. Council Member Bourke asked if the Council felt that UDOT should consider visitor capacity as part of their environmental impact statement for the canyon road. The Council was in favor of having the discussion, and asked staff to put that discussion on a future agenda.

### 19. MOTION TO ADJOURN

**MOTION:** Council Member Davis moved to ADJOURN at 1:39 p.m. Council Member Bourke seconded the motion. The motion carried with unanimous consent of the Council.

And the second of the second o

APPROVED this 10th day of July, 2019

Piper Lever, Town Clerk

Hi Piper,

It is my understanding that this information will be shared with those in attendance at the meeting.

First and foremost I want to thank the Town for its continued support of this service. I have included Tom's numbers below for the past few years. You can see the dramatic increases in ridership year over year with almost 20,000 rides for the past season. The shuttle is utilized by many of the guests staying at Alta along with many of the residents.

With the road and parking issues at Alta, it is hard for me to imagine what things would look like if all the people utilizing the shuttle would instead drive to Alta each day.

My biggest with is for this to become a true resort shuttle and extend service to Snowbird. Further decreasing in-canyon driving by guests and homeowners. There is not enough capacity, or time, to extend the service to Snowbird with our existing service. I am currently talking with "Snowbird" but this has been a slow process - any assistance from the Town and community would be greatly appreciated.

Thank you again for your help and please reach out to me with any ideas that can support this effort.

Dan Ketner

Alta Resort Shuttle Partners

dan@altachalets.com

801-718-7330

From: Tom Schneider [mailto:tom@altashuttle.com]

Sent: Tuesday, June 18, 2019 9:54 AM

To: Dan Ketner <dan@altachalets.com>

Subject: Re[2]: Resort Shuttle counts for 2018-19

Here is the data for this season:

December(18 days) .... 2947 people......164 per day

January......151 per day

February......5013 people......179 per day

March......179 per day

Total through March ......18211 people

(Average per day December through March).....169 people per day

April(21 days)......1555 people......74 per day

TOTAL.....19,766 people (including April)

Here is a short summary of number of people using the shuttle for prior years and average per day:

2017-18 (this season)

December(17 days.)....2738......161 per day

January......4138......133 per day

February......5419......193 per day

March......5590......180 per day

TOTAL (thru March)......17885.......167 per day

2016-17 (last year)

December(14 days.)......2663......166 per day

January......4582......153 per day

February......4399......157 per day

March......3953......128 per day

TOTAL (thru March)......15597......151 per day

2015-16 (two years ago)

December(14 days.)......2315......165 per day

January......4074......131 per day

February	4763	164 per day
March	4169	134 per day
TOTAL (thru March)	15321	146 per day

### 2014-15 (three years ago)

December(13 days.)	2244	173 per day
January	2493	80 per day
February	3553	.127 per day
March	4151	134 per day
TOTAL (thru March)	12441	121 per day

### 2013-14 (four years ago)

December(16 days)	1904	119 per day
January	. 2843	91 per day
February	. 4260	152 per day
March	3639	117 per day
TOTAL (thru March)	12646	119 per day

I hope this information is useful,

Tom

Alta Shuttle

801-633-0014 my cell